SANBORNTON ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

P.O. Box 124

Sanbornton, New Hampshire 03269-0124

MEETING MINUTES

March 26, 2013

GENERAL BUSINESS 

John Olmstead called the meeting to order. The board began with the Pledge of Allegiance. Members in attendance were John Olmstead, Bill Whalen, Earl Leighton (alternate), Tim Lang (alternate), and Ann Littlefield (acting clerk). Chairman Olmstead stated that both Earl Leighton and Tim Lang would be voting members this evening. Public Notice was posted and the notice was published in The Citizen on March 19, 2013. Applicants and abutters were notified of the hearing by certified mail. 

It was noted that this is the third meeting that Jim Wells has missed. Nothing has been received, re: his intent to continue or resign. In February 2013, the board adopted an attendance policy to be included in its Rules of Procedure. The board will wait before taking an action to request Jim Wells’ removal from the board. 
Bill Whalen requested that minutes from the February 26, 2013 meeting be amended: 1st paragraph, “they are awaiting appointment to the board” should read “they have been appointed to the board”. With this amendment, Tim Lang made a motion to apporve and accept the meeting minutes from Februrary 26, 2013. Bill Whalen seconded the motion. There was a unanimous vote of approval by all in attendance. 

Bill Whalen made note of two potential applications: a request for a duplex on Lower Bay Road and a Rymes Co. plan. 

PUBLIC HEARING

CASE #467 – A request from Alicia Ellis Keigwin and Mark W. Keigwin for a Variance from Article 15, Section F of the zoning ordinance. Applicant seeks permission to construct a home into the minimum setback requirements for a pond or brook. The property is located on Johnson Road in the General Agricultural District (TM 15 Lot 52).
The Keigwins are returning to the board after having their application rejected in January 2013 because the wrong ordinance article and section was cited. They resubmitted their application and are returning with the same Variance request. 

Mark Keigwin spoke to the board and stated that originally the project was approved by the board one year ago. When design plans were undertaken in earnest, it was decided to re-think the home floor plan. The Keigwins decided it would be better for them to change their plans to a smaller tighter design with less total square footage. The original plan was for a master bedroom and study to be on the second floor. They have decided to include these rooms on the first floor. Mr. Keigwin explained they plan to live in the home well into their older age(s). 
The Keigwins’ architect, Tibor Farkas, presented the board with maps and floor plans for the property and planned home. Mr. Farkas indicated the location of the existing cottage on the property and showed last year’s home floor plan with a comparison to the current home floor plan. The new home design showed the master bedroom, bathroom, and study on the first floor. The Variance request is due to the planned home footprint being 47 feet from the brook edge, which is the same as last year’s request. It was explained that there is no roadways setback encroachment involved. 

An abutter, Julie Lonergan, spoke in support of the Keigwins’ plan. She stated that the construction will benefit the neighborhood. Chairman Olmstead cited receipt of a letter from Christine Hobby, an abutter, in support of the Keigwins’ plan. An interested resident, Will Ellis, spoke favorably of the Keigwins’ plan. He stated the plan is in keeping with the area and supports it. 

Bill Whalen requested confirmation from the Keigwins that the cottage on the property will be demolished. The Keigwins answered affirmatively. Don Bormes asked if a building permit application has been filed yet. The Keigwins stated that they have not yet made application for a building permit. 

At this time, Chairman Olmstead closed CASE #467. 

Rehearing CASE #466 – Originally heard November 27, 2012 (Special Exception granted). A request from James and Debra Knowlton for a Special Exception as allowed in Article 18, Section B(9) of the zoning ordinance. Applicant seeks permission for the conversion of a single-family dwelling to a two-family dwelling. The property is located on Stage Road in the Recreational District (TM 3 Lot 49-1).
Mr. Knowlton summarized the history of the property as a single-family home purchased as a vacation home and then having decided to convert the home into a two-family dwelling. He stated the house is 3,000 sqaure feet. Further, Mr. Knowlton stated that the Special Exception was granted in November 2012 and his understanding was that this re-hearing was primarily affording the board an opportunity to correct the error of a lacking signature on the original application. It was also noted that a previously inaccurate mailing address for the abutter Kempe had been corrected. 

The abutter, Sherry Kempe, spoke to the board stating her desire for the board to overturn its original approval. Ms. Kempe stated several objections to the Knowlton application to include but not limited to the lot (1.61 ac) being larger than the minimum required (1.5 ac); concern for additional load on the existing septic system and subsequent impact on her property’s vernal pools and vegetation; increase in her homeowner’s insurance and liability; potential consequences of an absentee landlord; inability to control how the rental property might be maintained; and the character of the renters. Further, Ms. Kempe referred to the Master Plan and its stated intent to protect Sanbornton’s rural atmosphere; Mr. Knowlton’s application contradicts this. 
Tim Lang asked Mr. Knowlton about the property’s rental history. It was stated that it has been rented for approximately 9 months during the last 3 years, as a single-family home. Also, Mr. Knowlton was asked about the septic system. It was noted that a reference letter from a septic company is on file, stating the septic system is adequate for the house and is in working order. Mr. Knowlton noted that there is to be no change to the existing bathrooms; no physical changes to the number of bedrooms or bathrooms. 
Earl Leighton asked Ms. Kempe if she had a written insurance company quote to support her claim of increased insurance coverage. Ms. Kempe stated she received verbal information. Nor were any comparisons on property values and their subsequest devaluation available. 

Mr. Knowlton stated he took great offense by Ms. Kempe’s claims; he denies her claims. He stated that his application addressed and met the three requirement points within the ordinance. 

Don Bormes asked for clarification of the house total square footage. Mr. Knowlton stated there is approximately 1500 square feet per floor. 
Bill Whalen noted the septic system was approved by Health Officer Bill Tobin and is based on the number of bedrooms in a house. Ms. Kempe stated that there is a big difference in water usage if there are more people living in a house. She took exception to the fact that the surrounding water is not being protected. Board members pointed out that any home could have a few or many people living in it; that the functionality of a septic system (its size) is based on the number of bedrooms in a house rather than on the number of people living in the house. 
Ms. Kempe also stated she has concerns about potential robbery although she has never been robbed at her current location. 

At this time, Chairman Olmstead closed CASE #466. 

Reopening CASE #467 –  The chairman moved the board to review the Finding of Fact statements for the Variance application. Voting would be John Olmstead, Bill Whalen, Don Bormes, Earl Leighton, and Tim Lang. 

                      John
    Bill
      Don      Earl
        Tim

1.Granting the variance would not 

be contrary to the public interest.                             Y
      Y            Y           Y             Y
          

2. The spirit of the ordinance 

would be observed.                                                  Y             Y            Y           Y             Y

3. Granting the variance would do 

substantial justice.   



    Y             Y            Y           Y             Y 

4. The values of the surrounding

properties would not be diminished.                         Y            Y            Y            Y             Y   

5.A. There is a fair and substantial relationship

between the general public purpose of the ordinance 

provision and the specific application of that 

provision to the property because the plan will

improve the situation.       


     Y             Y            Y           Y            Y    
5.B. An unnecessary hardship will be deemed to 

exist (special conditions of the property that

distinguish it from others in the area) so that the

property cannot be used in strict conformance

with the ordinance. 



     Y
       Y
        Y
        Y             Y 

Tim Lang made a motion to approve the application with the condition that the existing cottage will be demolished. Bill Whalen seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the motion passed unanimously. 

Reopening CASE #466 -  Chairman Olmstead referred to the Public Notice as review. Tim Lang sought clarification, re: the ordinance requirements by which this Special Exception could be granted. Bill Whalen stated he felt it was appropriate to have granted the rehearing due to clerical issues: lack of signature on the original application and the mis-addressed abutter envelope, but that both of these issues were addressed and discussed satisfactorily at the original hearing. He felt there was no problem in upholding the original decision. Don Bormes noted that he had voted against the Special Exception at the original hearing. Earl Leighton stated that he was satisfied with upholding the original decision. There was some discussion, with concern, about the existing septic system but a letter of approval from the health officer was on file stating the system is pre-exisitng, appropriate in size, and in working order. 
Tim Lang made a motion to uphold the original decision from November 27, 2012 to grant the Special Exception. Bill Whalen seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the motion passed unanimously. John Olmstead, Bill Whalen, Don Bormes, Earl Leighton and Tim Lang voted affirmatively on the motion. 
The next scheduled public hearing date is Tuesday, April 23, 2013 at 7:15 pm. 

With no other business, Chairman Olmstead adjourned the meeting at 8:45 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann E. Littlefield, Clerk

These minutes are subject to the review and approval of the Zoning Board of Adjustment. Until such time as approval by vote is recorded, posted and/or website minutes are representational of the Public Hearing and are for informational purposes only.
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